Minutes of SSCC Faculty Senate

February 13, 2008

Members Present: Mike Hickey (Senate Co-President), Joe Garcia (Senate Co-President), Randy Nelson (FACTC), Jean Horan (Part-time Rep), Linda Chase (Home & Family Life), Van Bobbitt (Horticulture), Stephen Coates-White (Counseling), Jessie McDonald (Short-Term Programs), Suzanne Quillian (Liberal Studies), Esther Sunde (Library), Jane Harness (General Studies/ ABE/GED), 

Guests:  Laurel Holliday (psychology),  Harold (computer programming),  Don Bissonnette (Grievance Chair), Annette Stofer (District President Part-Time Faculty) 

Members Absent: Joe Garcia (Senate Co-President), Heidi Lyman (Senate Secretary), Gila Burton-Curl (Communications Co-Chair), Rick Downs (Liberal Studies), Sindy Jo (Nursing), Jason Cromwell (Duwamish Apprenticeship Programs), Barb Danforth  (Home and Family Life), Jennifer Evans (Tech Ed/Business), Christopher Harris (Culinary Arts), Sandy Newman (General Studies/ESL), Olga Shatunova (Liberal Studies)

Meeting convened at 2:00 pm, chaired by Mike Hickey

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Jan. 24th  minutes were discussed and edited, they were approved with these edits.

UNIT REPORTS

General Studies:

Jane Harness said there is a new teaching position in ESL & ABE.  This position is to replace Rose Dang who recently retired.

Library:

FACT representative, Randy Nelson, mentioned that the next meeting will be at The Teaching and Learning conference in Spokane near the end of April. 

Liberal Studies:

The second round of applications is in for the new associate dean and the committee has begun their second search.

 OLD BUSINESS

Cleanliness and safety concerns:

Stephan collected information about immediate safety needs and issues via a campus wide e-mail request.  There will be a safety committee next week.  We will table further discussion on this until after the meeting.  

Security issues on campus:

Laurel Holliday and Mike Hickey gave an update on this.  Mike met with Jill and Gary with these issues.  It was made known that SSCC has one-third the crime rate that BCC has.  However, Mike made it clear that faculty senate would request that  administration  be transparent about all security issues.  Security is a problem at many colleges and universities.  The UW has a security issue every week.  One solution is to hire more security officers, but that costs significant money.  Linda Chase said that she has had to wait quite awhile in the evening to get a classroom unlocked.  It was mentioned that in the evenings it appears that the custodians act as security.  No one knew for sure how many security officers are at the college in the evening or when they leave for the night.  If we can not hire more personnel then perhaps we can get more equipment.  It was also mentioned that maybe we could partner with the White Center Police and ask them to do a drive through every night.  Randy mentioned that resources are limited and we also need to put money into earthquake preparedness and that may actually be a more eminent threat.  Randy mentioned that all faculty should have a sleeping bag, food, water and other supplies to hold them over for a few days.  Mike mentioned that even if we had more lighting and cameras that would help.  Landscaping could also be dangerous if it allows people to hide behind around the parking lot areas.  A public address system would be optimal.  In case of an emergency, it could send out a message.  We could also have bull horns go off and a computer screen message sent to all.  Randy and Mike mentioned that this summer we are supposed to get a PA system.  Randy said it will have multi-channels of safety notifications.  
We would also like all personnel at the college to be notified within 24 hours when an incident occurs.  When this last incident happened in the evening, every night instructor should have been told to tell their students.
Laurel also mentioned that all personnel at the college should be on the look out for mental instability in individuals.  Laurel  informed us of the Terasof decision and implications with that.  If a strange student is identified, an instructor can check with Roxanne Tillman to see what information she may have.  There are registered sex offenders and felons on the campus.  We could also offer more workshops on how to deal with conflict in the classroom.  We have had several of these workshops already.    

Wednesday, Feb. 27th, at 1pm there will be a safety meeting.  It is required by our state to have a safety committee on campus.  Our Union needs to also take this very seriously and anyone who can attend should.  Randy will report back to us on this in March.
Providing faculty office numbers and office hours in a public forum:

The question was asked if it were feasible to put this information on the campus website.  It would be possible, but the information is constantly changing and we would need someone to update these changes.  It was concluded that students should be responsible for this information.  It is given to the students in the course syllabus.  If student lost all the information about the class, they can go to the Academic Center to retrieve that information and get a copy of the syllabus if needed.
FACE:

The bill was killed.  It is possible that it may be able to be resurrected.  Keith Hoeller wrote an article in the PI.  The state board of ctc is the biggest opponent of FACE.  Jill said on our campus we have 60% full-time and 40% part-time which is the current acceptable levels.  Joe Garcia said that he believes that our selection of our new VP of instruction will greatly impact this issue.  The VP can control instructors more if they are part-time that if they are full-time.  The first week of March are the forums for the new candidates for the VP position.  Joe said we need to grill them on this issue.  
Lobby Day:

Try to make it!!!

Mentoring and peer observations:

Feb. 29th, training for this will be here on campus at SSCC.  The process is still evolving.  Currently it appears the mentor will look at a list of duties and pick from the list.
NEW BUSINESS

Overload policies:

In Academic Programs, first full-time teachers get assigned their classes.  Then part-time priority hire teachers are offered two classes, then the dean can decide to assign the remaining classes.  They are either assigned as overloads to full-time teachers or assigned to part-time teachers.  Some departments in academic programs have a rotation for assigning the overloads to instructors.  We need to discuss this further and perhaps we need a more succinct policy.  We will continue this discussion at a later date. 

Meet new candidates for VP of instruction:

There are four meetings schedule for the new candidates.  The first week of March from 1 – 1:30 pm.  As many faculty senators as possible are encouraged to attend these.  Several people volunteered to attend these meetings.  Mike and Annette are working on a list of questions for the senators to ask the candidates.

Academic freedom and distance learning (Jane Harness); 

Table for next time

Books for New Orleans (Annette Stofer):

Table for next time

Meeting adjourned at 3:45 pm. 

Minutes submitted by Heidi Lyman

The Faculty Senate at South Seattle Community College is an action-oriented body. It gives voice and focus to the broad scope of faculty concerns, ideas, and needs that relate to the education and training of our students and to the working relationships within the campus community. The Senate reflects a dynamic, professional spirit; and it promotes respect and the free exchange of ideas and information.

